27th Annual GPA Swim-In and Military Vehicle Rally at Corowa

Monday 13th to Sunday 19th March 2006
Monday:

Gary and I arrived at Ball Park Caravan Park around midday. We were greeted by a number of people who had arrived earlier in the day or over the weekend. We had to wait an hour or so until our cabins were cleaned as it was the Labour Day long weekend in Victoria and also the start of the Victorian school holidays. After a couple of drinks and sausages with Peter and David Mackay the call came to say our cabin was ready. We unloaded the car then Dave Argles offloaded the AMVCS club tent, banners and some sign boards loaned by John Oldenmenger. Thanks to Dave and John. The Information Tent provides a meeting place and enabled people to meet our recently established committee to run the event – Khaki Vehicle Enthusiasts Incorporated. Alex McPherson and Ben Hemmings from Victoria kindly offered their services and assisted with setting up the tent then organized notice boards throughout the caravan park to inform participants of the program of events. We received news during the afternoon that Maureen Bell had tyre troubles on both her Nissan and trailer. She arrived later in the day. Barry Petersen from Newcastle arrived later in the afternoon with our large notice boards. We have a large collection of newspaper and magazine cuttings from past events. Peter Short was able to add some clippings from the first year of the event. We would appreciate a copy of any articles relating to the event. We also had a Wanted & For Sale board, a board advertising future events and information for participants to be aware of including the program of events. Graeme Person made us a bright orange Suggestion Box. This was used for people to write ideas for future activities, give us names of people who deserve prizes or recognition etc. We are open to ideas throughout the year so if anything comes to mind please post me a note or email your thoughts. A number of people registered on Monday afternoon and put their names down for the events later in the week. That evening we enjoyed a delicious meal at the Royal Hotel who which is one of our sponsors. It was good to catch up with friends and my family. 

Tuesday:

Colin Anderson arrived towing his WW1 Replica T-Model Ford. He has done a magnificent job building the vehiclefrom photographs and it was a crowd puller. Lang and Bev Kidby drove their Dodge Carryall from Queensland. We were very surprised at the number of vehicles that had arrived by Tuesday evening. With recommendations from Dave Argles and John Arnott that the D’Amico’s Italian Restaurant is one of the best eateries in town that was where we ended up for our dinner on Tuesday. We had good food, refreshments and lots of laughs. The restaurant staff were great. Frank the waiter looked after us and even remembered our names when we visited Buller’s Winery where he works during the day on Thursday. 

Wednesday:

Our first official event occurred with a visit to the Corowa Primary School at 11.30am. John Arnott, Dave Argles and myself did a recce on Tuesday morning to meet the School Principal and look at the river access for amphibious vehicles. There was no safe river access so the plan was for the vehicles to drive in convoy to the school and enter through the side gate and line up on the large grassed playgrounds. Alex McPherson led the convoy with his Landrover and flashing lights. The 15 vehicles were directed into place and the children came out class by class and sat in the shade. We were fortunate to have a DUKW, BSA, Harley Davidson, Ferret Scout Car, Dodge Carryall, Dodge Weapon’s Carrier, Landrover, WW1 Replica Model T Ford, 2 Blitz’s, a Chev 4X4 truck and 4 Jeeps. The weather was perfect and the children listened initially to John Hedges then vehicle owners gave descriptions of their vehicles and what they were used for. John explained about motorcycles, David Taylor discussed the purpose of Jeeps, John Arnott explained about the DUKW, Bob Cameron talked about the Ferret, Colin Anderson spoke about the Model T, Alex spoke on Landrovers and Ian Jarrott explained about the various types of Dodges. After the vehicle talks the children were taken class by class around the vehicles for a closer look and they had an opportunity to talk to the vehicle owners. At this time Dave Argles was left speechless with the inability to reply to a statement from a minor. He was known for the rest of the week as “FW”. The visit was a great success and fortunately the rain held off for the morning. During the afternoon it rained and lasted until lunchtime Thursday. Rick Cove spent the day working on engine trouble on his White Scout Car and this ended up being a blown head gasket. We were fortunate to have Lang Kidby give an informative talk on the Peking to Paris Expedition he and Warren Brown organized last year. A book has been released and the 4 part series will be on the ABC in the next month or two. 

Thursday:

At 9.30am Peter and Lynda Toohey picked Carol Foulkes, Gary and myself up from Ball Park and we did our own winery tour. We started off at Warrabilla Wines, then Lake Moodemere Vineyards, followed by Buller Wines where we met up with Dave and John who were also out tasting. After a visit to Stanton & Killeen Wines and then Campbells we decided to stop at Bintara Brewery in Rutherglen. Rutherglen Estates is within the same complex and this was to be our last until we spotted Drinkmoor Wines near Uncle Toby’s so we had to make a quick trip there. Maureen Bell, Barry Greenland and Anne were there having a taste. On our return the number of vehicles had escalated dramatically and it became apparent that we would have in excess of 100 vehicles by Saturday. We enjoyed dinner at the Wahgunyah Hotel which was Schnitzel night. 

Friday:

Everyone had been looking forward to our visit to All Saints Winery and Precision Aerospace Productions. The first convoy left Ball Park at 9.30am for the winery. We were broken up into two groups and each group had a wine tasting and a tour of the Winery. The Indigo Cheese Factory that has opened up in the grounds was also popular. The second convoy was due to leave shortly after 11am and coincidentally they had just reached Uncle Toby’s as we went by. Alex led the convoy again. We arrived at Wangaratta around midday where people organized their own lunch and then made their way to Wangaratta Airport for the tours commencing at 2pm. Precision Aerospace Productions is a fully approved aircraft maintenance and manufacturing facility. This privately owned company was established in 1997 and specializes in the repair and reconstruction of Second World War military aircraft. They remanufacture warbirds to exacting replications down to the last rivet and employ more than 20 highly skilled trades people. Terry Kay organized the tour and the number of people who turned up was overwhelming. Terry had organized for 10 guides who volunteer their services and unfortunately a few let him down. Tours of the facility can usually be done on Wednesdays or Sundays however they allowed us to visit on Friday while people were working on the aircraft. Visitors were able to see planes such as a P40 Kittyhawk, P51 Mustang, P39 Aircobra, a Japanese Kawasaki Tony Fighter Plane and various other aircraft. This tour was extremely interesting and Terry came over to Corowa on Saturday for the trading day in his Replica Hummer. They ran a Rolls Merlin and also a radial engine on test beds during our visit.

Carol and I had a quick look at the aircraft before leaving the airport to get back to Ball Park to continue registering participants in. As we turned onto the Hume Highway I spotted a large vehicle in my rearview mirror. I immediately recognized it as John Belfield’s oversize Dodge Weapon’s Carrier towing a trailer that had his recently restored LP4 Armoured Car on board. After quickly getting ahead we stopped and had about 5 seconds to get out of the car and film him driving past. These are extremely rare and prior to the event it looked like the South Australian club would also be bringing their LP4 to the event. Unfortunately it didn’t make it but they impressed us with a Daimler Dingo Scout Car and a number of other vehicles. Gary and I did a tour around the park to find vehicles that had arrived during the day and hadn’t been to our Information Tent. We found a large group from Albury who usually come over on Saturday for the day. People are becoming aware of our system of recording vehicles so that they get participant numbers and are getting used to visiting the tent to find out what is happening. We like the participant numbers displayed on the vehicle windscreen so we know which vehicles have been registered in. When you get 57 Jeeps for example this makes it also easier for us to count the numbers of vehicles.

The Corowa RSL is our major sponsor and we decided to support their Sports and Citizens Club alongside the caravan park. They gave us 200 discount vouchers and the majority of people attended the club. It is quite possible that this will occur next year so when you arrive at Ball Park come and get your discount voucher. 

Saturday:

The day commenced with a procession through Corowa. The Armoured Cars led the parade and the other 90 or so vehicles followed them. The townspeople get a thrill seeing the vehicles each year. Thanks to those who assisted with directing vehicles into place for the photo shoot. Keith Webb from Image Control covered the event and has done lots of interviews with participants for his soon to be released DVD ‘Year of the Armoured Car’. By 10.15am people started heading back to Bangerang Park for the trading day. This location is great for the townspeople to come and view the vehicles or join in the morning activities. The Rotary Club put on a great Sausage Sizzle and I am sure a number of bargains were to be found. Tamara Whitsed from Truckin’ Life magazine joined us again to cover the event. She hopes the article will be in June’s magazine. The grand total of vehicles that were entered this year was 122. The weather was superb and the usual activities down by the river took place in the afternoon. We had 2 DUKW’s and 3 GPA’s on the river. The numbers of amphibious vehicles were down this year but those who wanted rides enjoyed time on the river. Thanks to the owners of these vehicles.

We decided a while ago not to have a meal function on Saturday night due to the difficulties in estimating numbers and collecting money. At 8pm we invited everyone over for our presentation, auction and drawing of the raffle. This was very well attended. Presentations were made to people such as the Tasmanian’s who arrived with four military vehicles this year, Dave Argles for his inability to answer a ‘minor question’, Colin Anderson for his Model T, Lang & Bev Kidby for the greatest distance traveled, Gary Langridge and Andrew McIntosh for acts during the week. Peter and Lynda Toohey attended on behalf of Jeep Action Magazine and had a number of items to donate for prizes. We thank Jeep Action for their continued support. Discussion took place on the themes for the next couple of years. We decided to make 2007 ‘Year of the Cycle’ for bicycles and motorcycles and ‘Year of the Staff Car’. In 2008 John Arnott would like to see if we can get more Carriers to the event than in 2005 so we have decided that the theme will be ‘Year of the Tracked Vehicle’. Our 30 year celebrations come up in 2009 and it would be great to see as many amphibious vehicles as possible due to this being the original purpose of the event and a huge attendance of other military vehicles too. Bay Kelly hosted our auction again this year and did an excellent job. It is good to see the interest from people and this year there were a number of children bidding on items. There were many contributors for the auction and we thank you all very much. 

Sunday:

Unfortunately the majority of people had to head for home. Each year there seem to be more people staying until the Monday so we don’t plan anything apart from the 3-course carvery at the Corowa RSL Club. This year we had 50 people attend the dinner and it is always a great night. Thanks to Dave and John for treating us to a ‘Chardonnay Cruise’ on Sunday afternoon after our KVE meeting. 

On behalf of the Committee of KVE Inc I would like to thank military vehicle collectors and their families for the support given to us especially considering this was the first Swim-In run by our committee. The Committee are all very interested in maintaining the success of this event and have attended enough times to understand why you all enjoy being there. For John Hedges and myself the work was successfully shared between our seven committee members and it was great to have support from other participants. 

Vehicle Numbers:

1 WW1 Replica Model T Ford

1 Daimler Scout Car

1 LP4 Armoured Car

1 Lynx Scout Car



8 White Scout Cars

2 Ferret Scout Cars


1 White Half Track



57 Jeeps


3 GPA’s

2 DUKW’s




1 folding push bike

2 Studebakers


1 Nissan Pintara Station Wagon

1 Humber Staff Car

1 BSA motorcycle

1 Fargo




1 Dodge Power Wagon
1 Bedford Truck

2 Harley Davidson motorcycles

9 Landrovers


1 Bedford radio van

3 Chev Trucks




7 Blitz’s


1 Dodge Carryall

3 Dodge Weapon’s Carriers


1 Lend Lease Chev

1 Chev Yankee Joe

1 Zundapp motorcycle &  trailor

1 Izusu Wrecker

1 Chev Panel Van

1 Mercedes Benz Semi


1 Hummer replica

1 Hummer

1 Austin champ



1 Toyota FQ

Looking forward to seeing you all there next year.

Jan Thompson

